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Note of decisions taken and actions required  
	Title:                                
	Fire Services Management Committee

	Date  and time:                
	Friday 24 January 2014, 11.00am

	Venue:
	Westminster Suite room 8.1 (8th Floor), Local Government House


Attendance
	Position
	Councillor
	Council

	Chair
Vice Chair

Deputy Chair

Deputy Chair
	Cllr Kay Hammond 
Cllr John Edwards
Cllr Jeremy Hilton
Cllr Phil Howson
	Surrey CC
West Midlands FRA
Gloucestershire CC
East Sussex FA

	
	
	

	Members


	Cllr David Topping
Cllr Maurice Heaster OBE
Cllr John Bell
Cllr Mark Healey
	Cheshire FA
London FEPA
Greater Manchester FRA

Devon & Somerset FRS

	
	Cllr Darrell Pulk
Cllr Julie Young
Cllr Roger Price

	Nottinghamshire and City of Nottingham FA
Essex FA

Hampshire FA

	Substitutes
	Cllr James Cleverly
Cllr Les Byrom CBE
Cllr Thomas Wright


	London FEPA
Merseyside FRA
Tyne and Wear FRA

	Apologies
	Cllr Simon Spencer
Cllr John Joyce
Cllr Navin Shah

	Derbyshire FA
Cheshire FA
London FEPA


Officers:  Helen Murray, Eamon Lally, Gill Gittins, Gary Hughes, Daniel Kalley (all LGA)
	Item
	Decisions and actions
	Action by

	
	Cllr Hammond welcomed Members to the Committee. She proposed Cllr John Edwards to be the member on the skills and justice committee, which was agreed by the Committee.
	Helen Murray 
to notify Des Prichard


	1.
	Chairman’s Report 
Cllr Hammond updated the Committee on her latest meeting with Brandon Lewis MP; in particular she informed the Committee that she had pressed Brandon Lewis on the date of publication of the Knight Review and the importance of this being done before the Fire Conference in March.  
	

	
	Decision

Members noted the report.

	

	2.
	Lakanal House Working Group
Val Shawcross AM, Chair of the Lakanal House Working Group informed the Committee that the working group was nearly complete.  She outlined a number of factors that contributed to the spread of the fire including:
· refurbishments to Lakanal House which were not up to building standards.
· the complex layout of the block.

· the unique progress of the fire. 
The working group have focused on more wide ranging effects stemming from the incident, including:

· how local authorities and housing associations comply with building regulations.

· how refurbishments are carried out on older buildings.

· the need for after-care for neighbours and residents of buildings following a fire.

Gary Reason, explained that the London Fire Brigade had taken a number of actions in advance of an in response to the Coroner’s Report including:

· Awareness raising with residents, particularly in high rise accommodation.

· A media campaign in March 2014 aimed at residents of high rise accommodation and at those who managed high rise buildings.
· Improvements to the website containing information on how to prevent fires in high rise blocks.

· Better links between call centre staff and officers at the scene, ensuring information is effectively disseminated to those tackling the fire.

Members were informed that at the group’s meeting in August a number of issues were discussed which included:

· creating an accreditation system for risk assessors. 
· developing a system to alert local councillors of any structural damage which possess a threat to fire safety.

· managing common parts of high rise buildings, for example ensuring front doors meet required fire safety standards.

· cabling support should have fire resistant support.
· ensuring all lifts are maintained and inspected on a regular basis.

Members welcomed the presentation and raised a number of comments and questions to which officers responded:

· The Lakanal House fire affected all floors of the building. Due to the extensive work that needed to be carried out, Lakanal House was still unoccupied.

· The Electrical Safety Council had agreed to update all cabling structures on any new build properties from 2015 onwards. However, fire officers were pushing for new cabling to be installed when housing blocks were refurbished.

· With regards to sprinklers, these would be fitted where it was deemed appropriate.

Following the Lakanal House inquest recommendations, many buildings managed by Lewisham Homes are being assessed for the feasibility of fitting sprinklers; prioritising sheltered blocks.
Cllr Hammond asked for officers to circulate a joint lessons learned bulletin to all authorities, so that all local fire authorities were aware of the issues.


	

	
	Action

A lesson learned document to be produced in time for the Fire conference in March.

Decision

Members noted the presentation from the Lakanal House Working Group.

	Gary Reason/Helen Murray


	3.
	Evaluation of Peer Challenge

Gary Hughes, LGA Programme Manager and Dr James Downe, Cardiff University updated the Committee on the OpA and Fire Peer Challenge. By the end of the 2014 all Fire Authorities in England would have undergone a peer challenge.

Dr James Downe outlined the timescales for producing the final report and reminded members that this was initial feedback and that further analysis will be undertaken. This included a workshop at the Fire Conference in March. 

The Committee was informed that the majority of Councillors contacted explained that the key to a successful peer challenge was the expertise of the member peer. It was also suggested that to improve the process further it would be beneficial to have wider representation on the team from peers outside the fire sector.

Following completion of the evaluation of the OpA and Fire Peer Challenge the team would be considering a number of changes to enhance the process including the opportunity to further use performance data and to formalise the current arrangements so that additional follow-up support is available where there is demand.

Members welcomed the presentation and raised a number of comments, including:

· The possibility of involving peers from the business community offering a different perspective provided they had the necessary expertise.

· Receiving positive feedback helped motivate staff and enabled them to feel a sense of self-worth.

· It was important that the challenge continued to be seen as robust.
· It was helpful for all authorities to have an action plan and for further follow up, to ensure any points raised are carried out.

· It was noted the peer challenge was one of a suite of improvement support activities offered by the LGA, which also included mentoring support for Fire and Rescue Authority Chairmen.

	

	4.

5.
6.
7.
	Action

Reform the LGA and CFOA Task and Finish Group on OpA and Fire Peer Challenge on completion of the final evaluation to lead the development of the next phase of the programme and to bring a short report back to FSMC on the changes.

Decision

Members noted the presentation and the recommendations going forward.
Primary Authority
Dave Curry, Deputy Chief Officer at Hampshire Fire and Rescue Service explained that new statutory duty will apply to all fire authorities from 6 April 2014. Fire Authorities had the choice of becoming a Primary Authority or an Enforcing Authority. Large companies with a footprint across a number of fire authorities could choose any authority to be the primary authority and adopt that authority’s practices and procedures. Members were informed that enforcement would be undertaken by any fire authority that covered an area in which the business traded.
The CFOA had concerns with the primary authority legislation being applied to trade associations because it was not clear to what extent they could influence the action of their members.
Members noted that the CFOA had undertaken work with regards to enforcement, which had been funded by the Better Regulation Executive. Dave Curry highlighted a number of areas which involved collaboration, including establishing a Business Engagement Forum and reviewing all fire safety notices used by FRA’s. There were particular themes that needed further funding from central Government in order to proceed, including developing a sector led appeals system and developing an ‘earned recognition’ scheme.
Members noted that a draft competency framework was going through consultation, which would help ensure a more consistent approach taken by all FRA’s. In addition, having an accreditation scheme would enable risk assessors to forge a career in fire risk assessment and be recognised by the scheme.
Members raised a number of questions and comments, which officers responded to including:

· Fire authorities had the option to become a Primary Authority, however all fire authorities had to adhere to the new statutory duty. 

· It was possible for a fire authority in the north of England to be the primary authority of a company, who had an office in the south of England.

· The peer challenge helped raise the standards of all fire inspectors to achieve greater consistency across all fire authorities.

· This new duty opened up the opportunity for some fire authorities to specialise in different aspects of fire safety, possibly creating a market economy.

Action

Officers to promote Primary Authority in the next bulletin.
FSMC Industrial Relations Report

Gill Gittins, LGA Principal Negotiating Officer introduced the report and updated the Committee on the current dispute between the Fire Brigades Union and the Government. Members were informed that further talks were to take place the following week. Discussion also continued on the ‘principles’ being discussed by the FBU and the National Employers on  capability issues that may fall out of the pension reform proposals. 
Cllr Maurice Heaster explained that recent developments in Northern Ireland might have an impact on negotiations in England. 

Members agreed that resilience arrangements had coped well during the strikes.  
Update Report
Cllr Roger Price updated the Committee on the work of the Arson Prevention Forum, which was an independent cross sector forum involving organisations from the emergency services, forensic science and insurance. The Forum was currently developing a report looking at ways of reducing the number of incidents involving arson. He offered to invite Cllr Lee Howell, Chair of the Forum to present the findings of the report at a future meeting.

Cllr Howson informed the Committee that his local authority had passed a motion to install sprinklers in all public service buildings. In addition he informed members that he was happy to share a copy of the motion with the rest of the Committee to try and get all local authorities to install sprinklers.

Cllr Hammond highlighted the upcoming Fire Conference in Cardiff from 11-12 March 2014 as well as the leadership academy course from 12-13 February. She asked if more fire chairs could attend the remembrance service.

Action

Officers to circulate Cllr Phil Howson’s motion on sprinklers

Decision
Members noted the update report. 
Notes of the last meeting

The Board noted the minutes of the meeting on 14 November 2013 and the Fire Commission minutes on 6 December 2013.
Date of Next Meeting:   

2pm, Monday, 10 March 2014, Cardiff Town Hall
	Gary Hughes
Lucy Ellender
Dan Kalley
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